
Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

August 14, 2014
Minutes

Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist, Norman Hunt, and Darcus Bisher 
Staff Attendees: Clerk to the Board/Interim Manager Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick, Field Supervisor Jay Thomas

Guest Attendees: see attached list 
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the July 10, 2014 Minutes and Renae Stafford explained that Eric Easter had contacted her recently to express that his understanding while in attendance at the July meeting, was that the Board had authorized waiver of the entire second bill reflecting the leak, rather than an adjustment to the bill, as was applied to the account. She discussed that her understanding at the July meeting was for an adjustment, but explained that Eric Easter has requested that the Board clarify their intent. The Board confirmed that their intent was for a standard leak adjustment to be applied to the second bill reflecting the leak, but not to waive the entire bill. The Board also discussed that authorizing waiver of the entire bill would have set a new precedence that contradicted the District’s normal leak adjustment policy.   

Renae Stafford explained that following Gene Hartman’s inquiry regarding whether the District could move the lateral boxes installed in ditches along private roads in Pinehaven, she had contacted Attorney Leann Martin. She further discussed that Leann Martin has advised that the District is not obligated to relocate the boxes because they were installed in what appears to be an “assumed” right-of-way. She further explained that Leann Martin had explained that a right-of-way is “assumed” when there are other utility lines also installed in there.   
Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, Darcus Bisher seconded, passed by the Board 4-0. 

Public Comment: Gene Hartman discussed that the Pinehaven Homeowner’s Association will proceed with scraping the ditches and try to work around the lateral boxes.  He also discussed that the contractors may have left a dip in the asphalt around 1st avenue off of Pinehaven Drive and requested that the District consider repairing. Renae Stafford recommended that a work order be processed for the field staff to visit this location and confirm whether the District should complete additional asphalt patching, and the Board agreed. Gene Hartman also discussed that the pump station beside the Blaine Rd. fire department was positioned there with the acknowledgement that the surrounding area would be filled in with dirt, leveled, and grass planted. He further explained that the fire department in Pinehaven has not had the pump/tank installed yet and that these issues need to be addressed. Renae Stafford suggested that she research these issues and the Board agreed. 

Michelle Beuk explained that she is a new customer whose water has been disconnected for non-pay twice. She further discussed that the first disconnection was her fault, but that she felt the second late fee and disconnection was due to misunderstanding the amount/balance she was paying during the process of getting reconnected the first time. She requested the Board consider waiver of the second late fee and the $65.00 fee. Renae Stafford explained that she had found no indication that staff had made an error while exercising the District’s standard procedure for accepting payment for reconnection and therefore, had been unable to waive the late fee or the $65.00 fee. Following discussion, Darcus Bisher made a motion to waive the second late fee and the second $65.00 fee due to the misunderstanding that occurred during the communication between the customer service staff member and the customer, Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 40-0.         
Adoption of the Agenda: Following the Board’s review of the draft agenda, Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the agenda as written, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 4-0.  
Reports/Old Business 

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford discussed that there are 159 residents fully operational on the wastewater system and that Mr. McGougan had completed inspections for the remainder of Pinehaven, and that the partial certification has been drafted and submitted to NCDENR. She further explained that Mr. Leggett had noticed some differences in the quantities summary table submitted and information he already had, so Mr. McGougan had followed up to make the needed correction, and that NCDENR had issued authorization on August 11. She explained that the staff  is currently finalizing the number and location of non-simple connections so that the appropriate property owners in the second portion of Pinehaven can be mailed the 90 day notification no later than August 18. Renae Stafford confirmed that assembly replacements have started in Lakemont/Whip-O-Will subdivision. She discussed that EOne had completed warranty inspections for the first 154 pumps, and provided the District with a spreadsheet punch list of minor items to address, which the field staff has already started on. She also explained that Covalen typically administers the warranties, so Mark Bombardier has indicated he will contact EOne on exactly how the District’s warranties will be handled. Renae Stafford discussed that following the inquiry last month regarding provision of wastewater service to properties for which a tap fee had not been paid, staff had contacted representatives in two divisions of NCDENR to research whether the permitted number of connection was based on active customers (in 2005), existing homes, or something else, and that neither could confirm which properties Hobbs, Upchurch, & Associates had included in the application documents. The Board reviewed a spreadsheet which Renae Stafford explained reflects which properties are included in the proposed connections. She discussed that since the proposed connections total is merely 41 connections from the permitted total, staff recommends the District monitor additional connections closely so as not to exceed the permitted total for each subdivision. Discussion followed regarding that the couple who inquired about wastewater service at the August meeting would be provided service, and that additional connections will have to be monitored closely.       
Water/Wastewater Department Updates: 
Dump Truck Repair: Renae Stafford discussed that the dump truck engine has been replaced and that following the installation of a radiator hose, the truck would be ready for pick up. 
Hwy 49 altitude valve replacement: Renae Stafford explained that Underwood representatives have obtained some measurements and ordered the valve. She also discussed that the tank will have to be bypassed during the replacement, which may result in some lake area residents having low pressure and/or a lapse of service. Renae Stafford further discussed that staff will decide the appropriate notification procedures after determining which areas may be affected. Following discussion, the Board advised staff to replace the valve after the Labor Day holiday, which would ensure the least amount of residents being affected, and to confirm whether or not the chicken houses on Blaine Rd. are served by the District. 

North Main Tank pump replacement: Renae Stafford discussed that the tank was taken out of service in late June, at which time Jay Thomas had contacted a Duke Power representative, who estimated 4-6 weeks to upgrade the transformers and move the electrical line. District staff and Underwood representatives proceeded with the preparation work as directed by Duke Power, and the electric company completed their work on August 6. She discussed that Underwood finalized the pump installations on August 12, and that after testing of the pumps, the tank will not be fully operational until completion of the required disinfection, sampling, and recommended replacement of the float/flag system. Renae Stafford also explained that as anticipated, low pressure in portions of the District had required turning on the two connections with Davidson Water, which resulted in higher than expected purchase costs. She provided details of the master meter readings, usage, and charges, and explained that the unexpected usage costs will put the District well past the desired percentage for this major line item in the budget. 
Financial: The Board reviewed the final monthly financial report for June 30, and Lisa Hedrick explained that it included one invoice from Megerian & Wells which had arrived since the preliminary had been drafted. The Board also reviewed the current monthly financial report (July 31) and Lisa Hedrick explained that the District should be at 8%. She confirmed that revenues are at 9%, and that on the expenses side, Water Purchased is at 21%, including the excessive usage during the North Main pump replacement, but not including a potential adjustment. Lisa Hedrick also discussed that the Water Department is at 12%, the Wastewater Department is at 5%, and the Administrative Department is at 11%. She also discussed that the audit has been ongoing recently and that the process has progressed smoothly thus far. Lisa Hedrick briefly discussed the findings that will be included in the audit and reminded the Board of previous discussions for staff to research the bid process to consider other auditors. She explained that the process is quite complicated and that after the positive experience thus far this year, staff recommends waiting to decide whether appropriate to pursue the bidding process after the audit presentation in November.    
Water Loss: Karen Nash discussed that the loss for the month was extremely high (41%), and Jay Thomas discussed that staff is considering calibrating the 2 and 3 inch meters throughout the system but does not know for sure that these meters contribute to the high loss percentage.  
Annexation: Renae Stafford explained that following the Board’s consent last month, staff requested that Leann Martin review and advise the District on the process. She further explained that following Leann Martin’s review of the information provided by NCDENR-PWSS, she has advised the District start the process by mailing a petition to property owners in the proposed area for annexation. The Board reviewed a draft petition and Renae Stafford discussed that staff recommends drafting a letter to explain the purpose of the petition, as well as a map of the specific area. She also discussed that staff recommends beginning with the South Main Street/Drayton Drive annexation since it is one of the smaller areas proposed. 
Legal Services Invoice: The Board reviewed the invoice from Leann Martin for legal services for July. 
Regular Business

North Main Tank - Davidson Water Invoice: Renae Stafford discussed that staff had contacted Chris Michaels, the Office Manager for Davidson Water, and requested an adjustment for the excessive usage. She reminded the Board that the connections with Davidson Water will remain on until the tank is fully operational and explained that Mr. Michaels has indicated that a temporary bulk rate will be applied to the excessive usage during the North Main pump replacement but will not be made until after the September 1 invoice is calculated. Renae Stafford confirmed that the original Davidson Water invoices were approved at staff level (as is generally the process with water purchase invoices), but after receiving a corrected invoice which significantly changed the total usage and cost, staff agreed that it would be most appropriate to request Board approval of the invoices. She also informed the Board that a budget amendment may be necessary later in the fiscal year due to this unforeseen expense for the Davidson Water usage. Following discussion, Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the two Davidson water invoices dated August 1, in the amounts of $11,795.44 and $44,032.70. Darcus Bisher seconded, passed by the Board 4-0.
North Main Tank – Float Replacement/Washout/Disinfection: Renae Stafford reminded the Board that in meetings earlier in the year staff had recommended replacing the float/flag in the tank while it was out of service for the pump replacement. She explained that this requires washout and disinfection of the tank, and the Board reviewed three estimates obtained for this work. Renae Stafford confirmed that the staff anticipates draining the tank the following day in preparation of the washout, disinfection, and float/flag replacement and Jay Thomas provided additional details of these processes, including that staff has decided that repair of the float/flag system is more appropriate than replacement. He discussed that staff recommends approval of the quote from Southeast Painting, Inc. Following discussion, Norman Hunt made a motion to approve the quote from Southeast Painting, Inc. with the amount not to exceed $7,500.00. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 4-0.
Badin Lake Sewer Project - Availability Fee: Renae Stafford reminded the Board that this item was tabled the previous meeting to allow time to consider the options presented. Following brief discussion, the Board agreed that none of the options were feasible to implement until closer to completion of the project. Renae Stafford also discussed that Tammy Dunn with the Montgomery Herald has indicated that Montgomery County has ceased imposition of their availability fee and are pursuing a language clarification or revision by the General Assembly. Discussion followed regarding the UNC School of Government previously confirming that the G.A. has been approached about a revision before but that it did not pass.  
Badin Lake Sewer Project – Badin Shores Resort Invoice: Renae Stafford explained that Leann Martin is still working with the BSR attorney to obtain contracts from the engineering firm and lab which are involved in the groundwater monitoring of the spray fields, and that she has recommended the District continue to reimburse BSR for these expenses. She further discussed that typically these invoices are approved at staff level, but due to the amount being slightly over the staff approval maximum, staff is recommending the Board approve payment of the BSR invoice. Following brief discussion, Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the BSR invoice totaling $5,876.15, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 4-0.    
Badin Lake Sewer Project - Proposed Amendment to Troy contract: Renae Stafford reminded the Board of previous discussion involving replacing the SCADA system for the three pump stations in Uwharrie Point with a system accessible via satellite transmission. She further discussed that following the Board’s concurrence, staff had contacted Troy to request an amendment to the existing wastewater treatment agreement, since it currently requires a SCADA system via radio transmission. Renae Stafford explained that the Troy manager had recently provided an amendment already approved by the Troy Board, which includes additional language beyond what the District requested. The Board reviewed Leann Martin’s concerns with the document and Renae Stafford explained that Leann Martin has recommended the District provide cordial correspondence to notify Troy that the proposed amendment provides more revision than necessary to accomplish the objective of allowing SCADA system accessibility through satellite transmission, and to prepare a draft amendment to be included. No action on the amendment proposed by Troy was taken, but the Board directed staff to proceed with preparing the letter and amendment as recommended by Leann Martin. 
Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move to closed session to discuss potential litigation with Town of Denton, Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, potential litigation with Badin Shores Resort, and Personnel matters, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 4-0. No action taken. Darcus Bisher made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 4-0.  

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve an increase to Renae Stafford’s salary as Manager, by the amount as discussed in closed session, and will be reflected in pay records. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 4-0.

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 4-0. Adjourned. 

4
5

